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MINUTES of the ANNUAL MEETING of the OVERBURY AND CONDERTON PARISH COUNCIL held on Monday 14 May 2018 at 7 pm in Overbury Village Hall
which followed the Annual Parish Meeting

PRESENT:

Mrs G Milway

Mr P Horton
Mr R Southby

Mrs R Darling
Mrs S LeMarechal

Miss R Long/Parish Clerk
1.
ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN 

Councillor LeMarechal proposed that Councillor Milway be re-elected as Chairman of the Parish Council; this was seconded by Councillor Horton and unanimously agreed.  The Chairman signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office form.
2.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.
3.
ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN

Councillor Milway proposed that Councillor Horton be elected to the post of Vice Chairman; this was seconded by Councillor Southby and unanimously agreed.

 4.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors were reminded of the need to keep up to date their Register of Interests, and to declare any Personal Interest or Prejudicial Interest relating to any items on the Agenda.  There were no Declarations of Interest for this Meeting.

5.
REVIEW OF FINANCIAL REGULATIONS, RISK ASSESSMENT AND INSURANCE 
REQUIREMENTS
(a)
Financial Management and Risk Assessment
The Clerk reported that there have been no changes to the Parish Council’s financial arrangements, which are very straightforward, i.e. there are no cash transactions; the bank account requires two signatories (the Clerk is not a signatory); there are no capital investments or loan commitments; the Parish Council does not own any land or property, apart from the swings and matting on the sports field and some street furniture.  It was agreed that the Clerk’s finance report at each Parish Council meeting when the bank balance brought forward, bills paid and due for payment, any receipts and the bank balance carried forward are reported, provides sufficient information to enable Councillors to monitor the conduct of the financial transactions. The Clerk also reported that the Internal Auditor had been unable to carry out her inspection of the Parish Council’s accounts due to personal commitments, but this would be done within the next two weeks. The information with regard to electors’ rights in accordance with the requirements of the Accounts and Audit regulations will be displayed on the Parish Council noticeboards and web page in due course as required.  The Annual Governance Statement for 2017/18 was then completed and signed by Mrs Milway as Chairman and the Parish Clerk.
(b)
Risk Assessment and Insurance Requirements

It was agreed that the cover offered by the current Zurich Policy remained sufficient and the premium will be paid in time for the renewal date of 1 June. It was noted that the main risk items are street furniture, e.g. notice boards, benches, waste bins and the defibrillator.  The other risk area is the sports field, which is sublet to the Overbury Cricket Club, who receive a copy of the annual inspection report.  However, the Parish Council owns the two bay swing on the field, which is included in the report and it is the responsibility of the Parish Council to check its condition, which is carried out by the Clerk on a weekly basis. 
6.
APPOINTMENT OF VILLAGE HALL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE and BREDON HILL 
CONSERVATION GROUP Representatives
(a)
Village Hall Management Committee

Councillor LeMarechal agreed to continue as the Parish Council’s representative on the Village Hall Management Committee.
(b)
Bredon Hill Conservation Group
Councillor Darling agreed to continue to represent the Parish Council on the Bredon Hill Conservation Group Committee.

7.
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING
The Minutes of the previous meeting held on 19 March 2018, which had been circulated with the Agenda papers, were approved and signed as correct by the Chairman
8.
PROGRESS REPORTS

(1) The Defibrillator
The Clerk reported that further training had not been available until recently, but she would now arrange further training at a suitable time to include staff at Overbury School, the Grasshopper Nursery and from Overbury Stallions Ltd. The Clerk also confirmed that she checks on a weekly basis that the equipment is operational.
(2) New Homes Bonus – Other Projects
The Clerk reported that the sum of £3364.00 remains available to the Council to spend on suitable projects for the benefit of the parish.  She had been informed that heating in the kitchen and enhanced lighting in the main hall would be acceptable projects for consideration under the NHB Scheme but new curtains, for example, would not be suitable.  This information will be shared with the Hall’s Management Committee.
(3) Village Sign for Overbury
The new sign has been purchased and put in the same place as the damaged one it is replacing.
(4) Repair of Footpath and Crashmore Lane pothole

The Chairman reported that both these outstanding tasks remain on the list for further work.
(5) Data Protection Legislation Update
The Clerk reported legislation is currently progressing through Parliament to exclude parish councils from the need to appoint a Data Protection Officer, although all other measures will apply.  However, the Clerk confirmed that she does not operate a data base for the parish council as such. Her only contacts as Parish Clerk are the Parish Councillors, representatives from Worcestershire CALC, Wychavon District Council and other similar public organisations.  However, she will look through the considerable amount of paperwork that has amassed on this subject to verify that no action is required. In the meantime, copies of Wychavon District Council’s Social Media Policy were circulated to Councillors as a guide to ensure appropriate use of social media in their role as Councillors.
9.
WYCHAVON DISTRICT COUNCIL

(1) New Homes Bonus – New Protocol for 2018: Parish Councils can bid for support from a new Community Legacy Fund which will support innovative and ambitious projects that meet evidenced local needs, have local support and will make a lasting difference to communities.
(2) Other documents received for information: Information has been received with regard to Community Workshops; Wychavon being voted one of the Top 3 for Rural Quality of Life; Wychavon being congratulated on their Clear Plan and Economic Focus; Social Mobility Summits, are being organised to include schools, youth groups etc, in response to the District’s poor social mobility standing assessment; Guide for Councillors on Statutory Nuisance; Gambling Act – Consultation on Revised Statement of Principles; Public Health Newsletter.
10.
WORCESTERSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Parish Paths Warden Vacancy: Our Chairman, Mrs Milway, volunteered to take on this role on behalf of the Parish Council.
11.
WORCESTERSHIRE CALC


Information has been forwarded to the Clerk with regard to the following subjects:

(1) New Model Standing Orders – the Clerk will study the new list of Standing Orders, compare them to the previous and report back to the next meeting if necessary.

(2) Police and Crime Commissioner’s Survey of Town and Parish Councils.  This is now live across the West Mercia Police area.  The Commissioner, John Campion, is keen to get our views on all aspects of policing in our locality, and the Clerk will complete the survey on behalf of the Parish Council.
(3) Unauthorised Development and Encampments covering local authority and police powers, court processes, trespass, planning enforcement and the provision of authorised sites and the impacts on the travelling community.
12.
ROSPA – SPORTS FIELD INSPECTION APRIL 2018
The Clerk reported that the recent inspection gave an overall risk rating for the site as Low.  However, the safety of the swing seats and some chain wear should continue to be monitored, and the elimination of the gaps around the safety tiles and the removal of moss and lichen from the surface should be dealt with as soon as possible.  

13.
UK GOVERNMENT SMART METERS ROLL-OUT

Details have been posted on the Parish Council page of the Overbury Estate/Community website.

14.
FINANCE

(a)
Current Financial Position
The sum brought forward from the meeting on 19 March 2018 was minuted as £4416.18 (subject to change), but the sum actually brought forward according to the bank statement is £5113.69; this sum includes the credit in error of the second payment to the Friends of St Faiths Overbury in the sum of £150.00. Other payments agreed at the March meeting and totalling £413.60 were debited to the account after 31st March to leave a bank statement balance of £4700.09, although the year end balance is £4550.09, which is the 31 March bank statement balance less the £150.00 cheque to the Friends of St Faiths Overbury refunded in error.  There has been one further invoice paid to Signs of the Times Ltd in the sum of £574.50 for the Overbury village sign, and the first half precept and grant in the sum of £1751.00 has been received, which brings the balance brought forward to this May meeting to £5876.59.
The following payments were then agreed:





      £
(1)
Overbury Enterprises – Cricket Club rent, water & insurance


 180.00


(to be recharged to the Cricket Club)
(2)
RoSPA – safety inspection of swings and playing field



   79.80
(3)
Worcestershire CALC annual membership subscription



 150.88
(4)
Donation to village hall, being 50% of the cost of insuring


 146.90

the village hall building
















Total
£
  557.58
The balance carried forward to the next meeting is therefore £5319.01.
(b)
Audit of the Accounts for the year to 31 March 2018
The Clerk reminded the meeting that Overbury and Conderton Parish Council is an Exempt Smaller Authority with annual income and expenditure of less than £25,000 and therefore is not now subject this year to an external audit.  The Clerk will send a completed Exemption Certificate to the newly appointed external auditors, Messrs PKF Littlejohn, before 11 June 2018 as required.  It is still necessary for an Exempt Smaller Authority to have an internal audit carried out, and the completed statement must be published on the Parish Council’s website page, together with the Annual Governance Statement and the Accounting Statements. The Accounting Statements were then approved and signed by the Responsible Financial Officer/Clerk and the Chairman.
15.
CLERK’S REPORT ON URGENT DECISIONS SINCE THE LAST MEETING
There was nothing to report.
16.
COUNCILLORS’ ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDA

No items were raised.

17.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of the Parish Council will be held at Overbury Village Hall at 7pm on Monday 30 July 2018.  
There being no further business, the Meeting closed.

